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Town of neenah

RegulaR MeeTings

Regular meetings are held
at the Town Hall

beginning at 7 p.m.
Special meetings may be held on

other days and times

Town Board of Supervisors
2nd & 4th Mondays

Town Plan Commission
3rd Monday

Town Parks Committee
1st Monday (April – Nov.)

Town Trails Committee
3rd Monday (March-Nov.)

Sanitary District #2
2nd Tuesday

The Town of Neenah board has
voted unanimously to purchase a new
fire truck tanker from Pierce
Manufacturing for $260,000, less
applicable discounts. The truck will
replace the previous tanker which the
Town bought used 28 years ago. The
old truck no longer adequately meets
Town needs and has become a main-
tenance headache.

A team of veteran firefighters
developed the specifications for the
new truck. Pierce will custom-build
the vehicle, which is expected to be

delivered by year-end.
The tanker truck is crucial to the

Town’s fire-fighting abilities, as the
Town does not have fire hydrants. The
tanker supplies the water to put out
major structural fires.

The Town Board tentatively plans
to finance the truck purchase over a
ten year period. The annual cost for
the owner of a $100,000 house should
be under $10 per year.

The Fire Department will solicit
buyers for the old truck, with an ask-
ing price of $20,000.

Town purchases new fire tanker

This is an artist’s rendition of what the new Town of Neenah fire tender will look like.
The tender carries 3,000 gallons of water to supply firefighters, as the Town doesn’t
have fire hydrants.

Armstrong, Dexter win close supervisor race
Only 12 votes separated the three

candidates for Town Supervisor at the
April 3 election. The top two were
elected.

Challenger Glenn Armstrong led
the field with 393 votes, followed by
incumbent Dave Dexter with 385.
The two will serve two-year terms.
Incumbent Glenn Winkler finished
third, with 381 votes.

Due to the presidential primary on

the same date, voter turnout was high-
er than usual for a spring election.
However, Town Clerk Robin Coburn
expressed surprise at the large num-
ber of voters who voted in the presi-
dential race but failed to vote for any
candidate for Town office.

Winkler had served on the Town
Board for ten years. He will continue
to serve as chair of the Town’s Trails
Committee. 

Armstrong had served as
Town Supervisor for ten years
before stepping down in 2009.
He is also a Town firefighter and
had served as Chief for five
years.

Dexter will be starting  his
third term as Supervisor. He also
sits on the Town Plan
Commission and edits the Town
of Neenah Today newsletter.



Page 2 aPrIL-June 2012Town of neenah Today

ChAIRMAN

Robert Schmeichel – 729-5995

SuPERVISORS

Glenn Armstrong – 722-3355
Jan DeKeyser – 725-3284
Dave Dexter – 858-6096
Geoff Hibner – 729-4780

ClERK/TREASuRER

Robin Coburn – 725-0916

BuIlDING INSPECTOR

Gary Klinka – 727-9200

FIRE ChIEF

Ed King – 725-8261

ANIMAl CONTROl

Robert Schmeichel – 729-5995

PARKS COMMITTEE ChAIRMAN

Jan DeKeyser – 725-3284

PlAN COMMISSION ChAIRMAN

Tom Stolla – 967-3364

lAND COMMITTEE ChAIRMAN

Don Verbrick – 722-4651

TRAIlS COMMITTEE ChAIRMAN

Glenn Winkler – 722-2289

WEED COMMISSIONERS

Dave Dexter – 858-6096
Geoff Hibner – 729-4780

NEWSlETTER

Dave Dexter – 858-6096

SANITARY DISTRICT COMMISSIONS

#2 – President – Don Verbrick – 722-4651
#3 – President – Bryan Von Deylen – 751-8791

COuNTY BOARD REPRESENTATIVES

District 7 – Bill Roh – 725-5999
District 9 – Tom Widener – 725-1156

District 30 – Chuck Farrey – 582-7733

Town of neenah
1600 Breezewood Lane  •  Neenah, WI 54956

www.townofneenah.com
Email: tnneenah@tds.net

(920) 725-0916
Town population

3,035

Town of Neenah Today
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Town of Neenah Today (ISSN 1937-4941) is
published quarterly (January, April, July, and
October) by the Town of Neenah, Wisconsin,
for the residents and businesses of the Town.
This publication is distributed electronically via
the Town website. Persons can register for pub-
lication notices at <www.townofneenah.com>.

January, 2012
NAME ADDRESS JOB COST

Todd Bruce 150 Sturgis Lane Remodel $3,000

Arthur Brazee 156 Plummer Ct Repairs $3,500

February 2012
NAME ADDRESS JOB COST

Ryan Kuhlow 770 Terra Cotta Dr Remodel $15,000

Boardwalk Bldrs 1248 Pemmican Tr New Home $210,000

Boardwalk Bldrs 744 Milkweed Ct New Home $190,000

Boardwalk Bldrs 1254 Pemmican Tr New Home $210,000

Boardwalk Bldrs 1271 Pemmican Tr New Home $190,000

Integrity Homes 763 Milkweed Ct New Home $185,000

Robert Michalkiewicz 1610 Oakridge Rd Remodel $5,000

Tuckaway Storage 1987 County Rd II Warehouse $52,000

March 2012
NAME ADDRESS JOB COST

Eric Pershing 779 Milkweed Ct. Egress Window $2,925

Animal Welfare League 951 County Road G Remodel $8,040

J.V. Service 1911 County Road II Remodel $15,000

Jacob’s Design 1389 Birch Park Ln New Home $230,000

Brian Cupp 1423 Radcliff Rd Remodel $15,000

Paula Wick 104 Cumings Ln Electrical $3,000

Tom Nichols 778 Terra Cotta Dr Remodel $8,000

Schaefer-Cumings 787 Milkweed Ct Electrical $1,300

Hennessy Homes 877 Terra Cotta New Home $250,000

Hawley Dieckoff Post 33 451 S Green Bay Rd Shed $2,200

Building PeRMiTs
(ProJecTs VaLued aT $1,000 or more)

Building permits are issued by Building Inspector Gary Klinka (727-9200).
Permits are needed to construct a fence or build a deck. If you aren’t sure you
need a permit, check with Gary.
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Wow… SPRING really
SPRUNG… this year ! 

Last year the robins were con-
fused, running around on the top of
the snow banks. This year the plants
are confused into blooming earlier
than ever.

Good thing there has been a bit
of a cool down, otherwise my daf-
fodils, that are in full bloom, would
have been finished blooming by
Easter.

Given that the month of March
has had above-average tempera-
tures, many town residents, like
myself, got a good jump on cleaning
up our yards. I would like to ask that
we all help to clean up the accumu-
lated debris in our ditches and cul-
verts. April 22 is “Earth Day.” Why
not have an Earth Day event of your
own, right in your neighborhood?
Also, do not forget Arbor Day on
April 27. Plant a tree, with your
kids’ or grandkids’ futures in mind.
I like to refer to the credo of that
great Wisconsin naturalist, Prof.
Aldo Leopold: “You take care of the
Land and the Land will take care of
you.”

Walkers and bicyclists have also
emerged with the early warm weath-

er. Motorists need to take extra care
and “PLEASE SLOW DOWN”
when traveling on our town roads.
Also, walkers and bicyclists  should
wear brightly colored or reflective
clothing so all can safely see you.

In the “Lets All Help Out” sub-
ject, I have personally noticed that
our rural route mail carriers have
sometimes had difficulty getting
easy vehicular access to our mail
boxes because of the positioning of
our new garbage/recycling contain-
ers. I have talked to a couple of mail

carriers and both said that it is not
the size but the placement of the
containers. Keeping these contain-
ers in-line with and at least a few
feet away from the roadside mail-
box certainly would help out these
fine people.

And one last note of thanks to the
many Town of Neenah volunteers
who have committed their own time
to serve on the various committees,
commissions, and boards. The Town
has benefited from all of your per-
sonal time commitments. In the past
we have been fortunate to have had
several town residents who served
the Town for years on end. That
includes our volunteer firefighters. 

Although I would like to list the
many standout people who served
the Town, I want to  personally
thank two stalwart gentlemen who
recently decided to step down from
their valued volunteer positions.
Thank you to Joe Nemmetz for his
30-plus years as a Town of Neenah
Volunteer Fireman, and Tony
Kranner for his 30-plus years serv-
ing on the town’s Plan Commission.
When you see either of them, tell
them “THANK YOU.”

– Bob Schmeichel,
Town Chairman

ChaIrman’s Chatter

Beautiful weather in the Town of Neenah!

Town Chairman Bob Schmeichel

All the County Board members

representing the Town were unop-

posed this spring, though the faces

have changed due to redistricting. 
Town of Neenah residents west

of Hwy. 41 and north of
Breezewood are now in County
Board District 9, represented by
Tom Widener. Residents east of 41

and north of County G and South
Park are now in District 7, repre-
sented by Bill Roh. Residents in the
remaining southern parts of the
Town are in District 30, represented
by Chuck Farrey.

Both Widener and Farrey had

represented the Town prior to the

last redistricting.

Town’s County Board members change
TOWN OF NEENAh

OFFICE hOuRS

Town hall:
1600 Breezewood lane

Monday 8:30 a.m. – 4:30 p.m.

Tues.-Thurs. 8:30 a.m. – 12:30 p.m.

Fri.-Sat.-Sun. Closed
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If you live WEST of Highway 41 or NORTH of
Winneconne Ave. (JJ/114), your recycling and trash
pickup day is TUESDAY. Trash is picked up every
week; recycling is picked up every-other week. If
you live between County Hwy. JJ/Winneconne Ave.
and Larsen Road, you are GROUP A. If you live
north of Larsen/ Oakridge or south of JJ/Winne -
conne, you are GROUP B.

WEST of hwy 41 RECYClING PICKuP
TuESDAYS

GROuP A GROuP B

April 17 April 24

May 1 May 8

May 15 May 22

May 30 (*WEDS) June 5

June 12 June 19

June 26 July 3

July 10 July 17

If you live EAST of Highway 41 and SOUTH of
Winneconne Ave. (JJ/114), your recycling and trash
pickup day is WEDNESDAY. Trash is picked up
every week; recycling is picked up every-other
week. If you live south of Bell St. and west of the
Hidden Acres subdivision, you are GROUP A. If
you live anywhere else in this area, you are GROUP
B. Maps are available on the Town’s website or at
the Town Hall.

EAST of hwy 41 RECYClING PICKuP
WEDNESDAYS

GROuP A GROuP B

April 18 April 25

May 2 May 9

May 16 May 23

May 31 (*THURS) June 6

June 13 June 20

June 27 July 5 (*THURS)

July 11 July 18

Please remember the following recycling-collec-
tion requirements:

1) Only Veolia-supplied carts will be emptied

2) Carts should be placed at the curb by 6 a.m. on
your collection day.

3) Carts must be facing the street as indicated by
arrows on the cart lid.

4) Please leave at least five feet of space between
your cart and any other object, such as a light pole,
mailbox, or other trash/recycling cart. 

5) Veolia will not pick up trash or recycling that
does not fit inside the cart. Lids must be closed to be
serviced. Material outside the cart will NOT be col-
lected.

6) Please bag your trash to prevent loose materi-
als from blowing out.

7) Recycling must be loose in the cart -- no plas-
tic bags or stringed paper bundles.

8) Please do not tightly stuff or compress materi-
al into the carts, as the carts may not completely
empty into the truck. The truck will not return for
carts that did not empty.

9) Electronic waste (TVs, radios, VCRs, DVD
players, computers and computer parts, cell phones,
etc. will NOT be accepted. Please take all such items
to the Winnebago County landfill or to an e-recy-
cling facility.

10) No oil, oil filters, or oil-absorbent materials. 

11) No grass clippings, yard waste, Christmas
trees, or ashes will be accepted.

12) No hazardous wastes will be accepted.

If you have questions about your trash/recy-
cling service, or to report a missed pickup, call
Veolia at 920 685-6666. 

For information on Winnebago County recycling
and hazardous waste disposal, call 920 232-1850.

Town of Neenah recycling schedule
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Volunteers clean trash from new town park
Thirty scouts, parents, and siblings from Boy Scout Troop 43 spent March 17

cleaning trash from the Town’s future conservancy park located next to the
stormwater pond on County Road A. The volunteers hauled away more than
2,500 pounds of trash and scrap.

Ben Hamblin from McMahon Engineering was on hand to assist with the
clean-up. He also gave a talk on the purpose and design of the stormwater pond.
This helped the scouts understand the process of cleaning our stormwater before
it enters the lake.

Ben hamblin



BURNING: Burning is permitted in the
Town of Neenah, but the Fire Department
requests that you use common sense (dry-
ness and wind are always factors to
watch), and that you call the Winnebago
County Sheriff’s Office non-emergency
number (236-7300, #0) before and after
burning to avoid false alarms. Please be
considerate of your neighbors when burn-
ing, making sure the smoke isn’t blowing
in their direction. Burning garbage is pro-
hibited.

RECYCLING: All town recycling is
picked up every-other week, depending
on where you live (see page 6). All recy-
clables to be picked up must fit inside the
container supplied by Veolia. They will
not pick up  bagged or boxed items, or
recyclables in other containers. Please do
not wrap items with string or place any-
thing inside plastic bags. Electronics,
waste oil, and other materials may not be
placed with your recyclables or in the
trash.

DOGS: All Town of Neenah dogs must
be licensed. The  license is issued by the
clerk/ treasurer. The cost for
neutered/spayed dogs is $5; all others are
$10. Dogs cannot run at large. They must
be confined to your property or on a leash
and under your control if off the property.
NOTE: leashed dogs are allowed in Town
parks provided you immediately pick up
any waste.

DEER/WILDLIFE PROBLEMS: The
Town has no authority to handle wildlife
problems. If you see a dead animal on the
road call the County Sheriff at 236-7300,
ext. 8. If you have other wildlife prob-
lems, call a private pest/wildlife control
service.

BUILDING PERMITS: All building
permits are issued by Building Inspector
Gary Klinka (727-9200). Permits are
needed to construct a fence or build a
deck. If you aren’t sure you need a per-
mit, check with Gary.

ADDRESS SIGNS: Homeowners are
responsible for maintaining the emer-
gency address signs placed in front of
their homes by the Town. Assure that the
signs remain visible by keeping brush
and snow away from the sign. Also, do
not remove or relocate the sign.

OBSTRUCTING RIGHTS-OF-WAY
and DRAIN AGE DITCHES: You can-
not place a fence or greenery in the
town’s road right-of-way. No part of a
mailbox should extend over the paved
portion of the road. In addition, culverts
and drainage ditches must be kept clear
of obstructions and must not be filled in.
If you have a question about water
drainage issues or the right-of-way, call
Town Chairman Robert Schmeichel.

MINUTES AND AGENDAS: Town
minutes and agendas are posted on the
Town website (<www.townofneenah.
com>) and are also available for inspec-
tion at the Town Hall during regular busi-
ness hours.

— Town of neenah ReMindeRs —
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With the “spring cleaning” season
arriving early, this is a good time to help
the environment and go easier on your
pocketbook by reducing, reusing and
recycling more of your unwanted items
and trash.

To kick start your clean-up, here are
some simple tips everyone can take to
reduce their waste.

Reduce
Opt out of junk-mail by registering

with the Direct Marketing Association at
<www.dmachoice. org>.

Avoid creating trash whenever possi-
ble. When ordering food, don’t take any
unnecessary plastic utensils, straws, etc.,
don’t accept “free” promotional products
and buy products with the least amount
of packaging.

Pack a waste-free lunch with no
throwaway bags, containers, plastic
wrap, etc. Use reusable containers to
store food instead.

Avoid single-use items like juice
boxes, soda bottles, paper dinnerware or

plastic utensils. Buy cleaning supplies
and other non-perishable materials in
bulk to cut down on packaging.

Reuse
Donate usable clothing, appliances,

furniture and other items to nonprofits or
secondhand stores in the area. Not only
will you reduce the amount of waste you
produce, you’ll also help others in the
community.

When remodeling or making
improvements to your home, donate
usable items like cabinets, lighting,
appliances, lumber, flooring and win-
dows to construction resale shops.
Habitat Restores www.habitat.org is a
great option.

Recycle
Recycle in your home and workplace.

The Town of Neenah makes it easy to
recycle with biweekly pickups of recy-
clable materials. The following items can
be co-mingled in your recycling bin:
newspaper; magazines & catalogs; junk

mail & envelopes; office & writing
paper; fiberboard cartons; phone books;
paperback books; hardcover books
(remove  covers); aluminum cans; tin
cans (labels can stay on); aerosol cans
(remove caps); glass food/beverage con-
tainers; plastic narrow-necked bottles
marked #1 and #2.

Please rinse your cans and bottles
before recycling. Do NOT recycle
paper/cardboard with food on it (such as
pizza boxes), diapers, and automotive
fluid bottles.

Clear out the electronics that have
been collecting dust in your closet. You
cannot put electronics in your recycling
bin, but the Winnebago County landfill at
100 W. County Road Y, Oshkosh, will
accept TVs, printers, copiers, and similar
items for $2 each. They charge $.25 each
for light bulbs. Small items, such as cell
phones and computer mice, are accepted
at no charge.

Some electronics retailers and thrift
shops will also recycle unwanted elec-
tronics.

Tips to reduce, reuse, and recycle


